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February 3, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is an ordinance authorizing the sale of the Kent James Street Park and Ride lot.

The subject property was purchased in 1976 for $285,125.00 from Burlington Northern Inc., by the municipality of Metropolitan Seattle for the purpose of developing a park and ride lot.  This purchase was made using Federal Transit Administration and Washington State Department of Transportation grants, which are subject to approval of any change in use or sale. 

Ordinance 14087, enacted in 2001, authorized the County Executive to pay Sound Transit $2,040,000 for 192 Metro parking stalls in the nearby Kent Sounder Garage.  It was determined that the development of this parking garage would make the majority of the surface park and ride lot surplus due to chronic underutilization.  The lot, which was approximately 9.57 acres, was subdivided into two parcels, one being 7.96 acres and the other being 1.61 acres.  The subdivision was completed in December of 2002.  The larger 7.96 acre parcel is the subject of this surplus and sale action.  The remaining parcel will continue to provide approximately 100 stalls of parking capacity for current and future needs.  

It is anticipated that a portion of the proceeds from the sale of the James Street lot would fund the $2,040,000 county obligation to Sound Transit that will come due in 2005.

Offers have been received to purchase the site for retail development.  The offers are at or slightly below the fair market value of the site according to a 2003 independent appraisal and a 2004 market assessment.  If the County Council approves the sale, staff will negotiate a final purchase and sale agreement with a qualified buyer for the fair market value of the site.

Due to the planned shift in service and park-and-ride capacity to the Sounder Station in 2005, the James Street lot will be underutilized and has been declared surplus to its needs by Metro Transit Division.

Other county departments and other jurisdictions were notified regarding Transit Division’s plan to surplus and sell the lot.  The King County District Court Division expressed an interest in the retention of parking to provide for possible courtroom expansion in the Regional Justice Center.  However it appears the northerly portion of the property, which will be retained by King County, is sufficient for future needs. 

The site was deemed not suitable for affordable housing in 2001, pursuant to King County Code 4.56.070 due to lack of essential pedestrian connections to essential services, high voltage lines, and intense freeway noise.  The Kent City Mayor also raised objection to the site for housing, indicating that it is more suitable for retail commercial development - the property is zoned Downtown Commercial Enterprise.

Upon receiving authority to finalize an agreement to sell the site, King County will deduct the obligation to Sound Transit ($2,040,000), with the balance of the proceeds minus administrative expenses, enabling the Department of Transportation to fund transit improvements that support workforce housing in transit oriented development projects at sites such as downtown Redmond, Bellevue, Kirkland, and the Northgate area.
If you have any questions regarding this ordinance, please feel free to contact Ron Posthuma, Assistant Director, Department of Transportation, at (206) 684-1007.

I recommend the Council approve this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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Ron Posthuma, Assistant Director, DOT
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